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    June 2005

Mr J C Willis

Chief Executive

Salford City Council

DX  712100

SWINTON  2

Our Ref: Annual Letter 05/PAT2/jpd

(Please quote our reference when contacting us)

If telephoning contact: Mr C Cobley’s personal assistant on 01904 380238

If e-mailing: st2york@lgo.org.uk
Dear Mr Willis
Annual Letter 2004/2005

I wrote to you in January 2005 to explain our proposals for annual letters for 2005 and to invite your comments on the format of statistics and plans to make the letters more widely available in the future.  We are grateful to all those councils who replied.

As a result of the comments received, we have decided not to include the proposed simplified heading of ‘complaints upheld in full or part’ above the figures for reports finding maladministration and local settlements.  We agree with those who say this would misrepresent those cases where a local settlement is offered by a council before I, or one of my colleagues, has decided whether to uphold a complaint; and that it could undermine this practice, which would not be to the benefit of complainants.

There was widespread support for our proposals to put annual letters on our web site and to share the letters with the Audit Commission.  We will go ahead with this from 2006 and will wait for four weeks after sending you the letter before making it more widely available.  In this way you will have an opportunity to consider and review the letter first.  If a letter is found to contain any factual inaccuracy we will reissue it.

I am writing now to give you my reflections on the complaints received against your authority and dealt with by my office over the last year.  I hope that in reviewing your own performance you will find this letter a useful addition to other information you hold highlighting how people experience or perceive your services.

In addition to this narrative there are two attachments which form an integral part of this letter:  statistical data covering a three year period and a note to help the interpretation of the statistics.

Complaints received

I received 70 complaints against your Council in 2004/2005, compared with 86 the previous year, and 94 the year before that.  The decreases in complaint numbers occurred across all categories of complaint.

I know that the Council has been working very hard to improve its complaints handling after my criticism of it in the past.  You will see by the comments I make below that I am satisfied that the decline in the numbers of complaints reaching my office in 2004/2005 shows that your efforts to deal with complaints effectively within the Council are bearing fruit, though problems remain with Housing complaints.  

I congratulate you on the improvements you have achieved.  
Decisions on complaints, your Council’s complaints procedure and handling of complaints

Of the 61 complaints against your Council that were decided in 2004/2005, 23 were premature and were sent back to the Council for consideration under the complaints procedure, and six were outside my jurisdiction.  I issued no reports critical of the Council this year, compared with seven the year before and two the year before that.

These figures, too, indicate an improvement in the general standard of complaints handling within the Council.  However, of the nine complaints that were settled by the Council as a result of fault being identified, six were Housing complaints, and all concerned mistakes or omissions in the repairs service.  I know that the management of the Council’s housing stock is now in the hands of an arms’ length management organisation.  All these complaints will have been considered under New Prospect Housing’s complaints procedure before being re-submitted to me by dissatisfied tenants so I would have expected New Prospect staff to have identified faults during the complaints investigation process and remedied the harm caused. You may therefore wish to suggest to New Prospect Housing that they invest in some complaints investigation training which, if they wish, my office can provide.  

Liaison with LGO

The Council’s average response time to my enquiries took an average of 24.9 days in 2004/2005, which is a significant improvement on the 33.9 days that you achieved the previous year.  The Council’s responses are always comprehensive and carefully constructed and you always take care to answer the questions asked, which is much appreciated.

We do recognise, however, that it can sometimes be difficult for councils to meet the current 21 day target and provide good quality and comprehensive responses to our enquiries so from 1 July 2005 we are revising this target to 28 days.  I have no doubt, given the overall improvement in complaints handling in your Council, that you will have no difficulty in meeting this easier target time and that your responses to our enquiries will continue to be of good quality.

Training in complaint investigation
Last year in the annual letter we told Councils that we were developing more training courses for local authorities in complaints handling, as part of our role in promoting good administrative practice, and we asked for your views.  Our pilot programme of increased levels of training has been extremely successful, with very positive feedback from the local authorities involved, so we are now increasing the amount and range of training we can provide.

A key element of the training (as you know as your staff had two training courses provided by us in January 2005) is the Effective Complaints Handling course specifically developed for council staff who deal with complaints as a significant part of their job.  This one-day course is aimed at those who handle complaints in the higher stages of the authority’s complaints procedure, up to the point of deciding the complaint.  A further course has now also been developed on Complaints Handling for Front-Line Staff, and other specialist areas are also being considered to meet the needs of local authorities and further promote good practice.

All courses are presented by an experienced LGO investigator, so participants benefit from their knowledge and expertise in complaints handling.  Courses can be delivered to a single local authority or to staff from a group of authorities at a regional centre.  We do have to charge for the training, just to cover our costs, but the feedback has shown that councils consider it good value for money.  I hope, having had some training from our staff, that you would agree with this.

I have enclosed further information about our complaints handling training courses, including contact details.  You may wish to pass this on to New Prospect Housing if you feel we could help them.

Conclusions/general observations

I welcome this opportunity to give you my reflections about the complaints my office has dealt with over the past year.  I hope that you find the information and assessment provided useful when seeking improvements to your Council’s services.  I would again very much welcome any comments you may have on the form and content of the letter.

Last year a number of councils asked if I could visit the council to present the letter in person and to discuss it with councillors or staff.  I, and my senior colleagues, would be happy to consider any similar requests this year and we will do our best to meet them within the limits of the resources available to us.

This is, however, the last annual letter that I shall be sending to you as I retire in September.  I have no doubt that my successor will wish to make early contact with as many councils as possible and I hope that you will welcome this.

I am arranging for a copy of this letter and its attachments to be sent to you electronically so that you can distribute it easily within the Council and post it on your website should you decide to do this.

Yours sincerely
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